
 MINUTES – FEBRUARY 22, 2021
The Caswell County Board of Commissioners met in special session at the Caswell County Historic Courthouse, Yanceyville, North Carolina at 9:00 a.m. on Monday, February 22, 2021.  The meeting was held electronically using Zoom Webinar software.  Members present from the Board of Commissioners: David Owen, Chairman, Jeremiah Jefferies, Vice Chairman, William E. Carter, John D. Dickerson, Nathaniel Hall, Rick McVey, and Steve Oestreicher.  Board of Education Members:  Wayne Owen, Chairman, Gladys Garland, Vice Chair, Vennie Beggarly, Trudy Blackwell, Donna Hudson, and Tracy Stanley.  Absent:  Mel Battle.  Also present: Bryan Miller, County Manager, Dr. Sandra Carter, School Superintendent, and Amy Chandler, School Chief Finance Officer.  Paula P. Seamster, Clerk to the Board, recorded the minutes.

WELCOME
Chairman Owen welcomed everyone to the Joint Meeting of the Caswell County Board of Commissioners and Caswell County Board of Education.  He gave condolences to Bryan Miller, County Manager, for the passing of his Mother late Saturday evening and asked that everyone keep the family in their thoughts and prayers.

Chairman Owen stated that he thought the Board of Education had a PowerPoint presentation regarding finances; so, he turned the meeting over to Chairman Wayne Owen and Dr. Carter.

Chairman W. Owen called to order the meeting of the Board of Education.

Dr. Carter stated that the Chief Finance Officer Amy Chandler had a PowerPoint presentation that had been presented to the Board of Education and it had responses to the Board of Commissioners’ questions, questions from the Board of Education, etc.  
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Dr. Carter stated that the next slide is a good overview of Caswell County Schools’ finances and the sources of those finances and the total revenues of the School System is not quite $25 million and of this $25 million, 81% comes from state funds, 11% from the County Commissioners, 7% from federal funds, and 1% from grants.  She turned the meeting over to Ms. Chandler.

Ms. Chandler added that the $25 million was the School System’s operating revenue and did not include capital outlay and Child Nutrition. 

(At 9:05 a.m. Commissioners Carter and Dickerson joined the meeting.)
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Ms. Chandler stated that this slide is the current School Systems’ operational expenditures, and the percentages are close to the percentages for revenues.  She stated that 82% of the expenditures comes from state funding, 11% from the Board of Commissioners, and 7% from federal funding.

[image: image5.jpg]State Expenditures
2019-2020

Transfers 48,050

Appropriated across 37 allotments
that have their own set of

Purchased Services . 741,955





Ms. Chandler stated that over the next couple of slides she would be discussing the breakdown of those expenditures to see how the School System spends its money.  She stated that the School System’s state allotment is spread across 37 different allotments and each had their own spending parameter.
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Ms. Chandler stated that this slide goes over the local expenditures which comes from the Board of Commissioners.  She stated that approximately $219,000 of the local funding goes to charter schools which consists of 11 different charter schools none of which are in Caswell County and this is used for approximately 220 students.  Ms. Chandler broke down the Purchased Services which is the largest allocation from local funding and the largest allocation in Purchase Services is Property Services which includes electricity, water, sewer, gas, and garbage and Professional Services includes legal fees, audit fees, and the e-rate contract.
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Ms. Chandler stated that the next slide goes over the federal expenditures and this money comes from about 6 different grants that are received from the federal government:  Title I, EC, CTE, Improving Teacher Quality and Student Support, Academic Enrichment Grant, and Rural and Low Income.
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Ms. Chandler stated that increases in the local funding was when the County put in teacher supplements and the addition of a social worker.
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Ms. Chandler stated that in 2014 the fund balance was higher due to past Medicaid revenue that was received, and it dropped in 2015 due to a match of $300,000 for the Chrome books.  She stated between 2018 and 2019 the Board of Education voted to fund teacher supplements at $300,000 that were not funded from the Commissioners.  
Dr. Carter stated that there is no rule of how many months the School System has to have in fund balance but it is a good rule of thumb to have 3 months of operating expenses in fund balance the School System would need $6.6 million in fund balance.

Ms. Chandler stated that the School System has a fund balance due to the timing of state and federal budgets being sent to the school systems.  She added that the fund balance is necessary for unanticipated expenditures and she gave the example of the state always changing formulas and the ways that items are funded.
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Ms. Chandler read the general statute on State v Local Role in Public School Funding.  She stated that on the next two slides she was going to talk about the per pupil expenditure ranking.
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Ms. Chandler stated that each year the State compiled the statistics for each school district based on federal, state, and local funding.  She stated that the PPE Rank for state is 13 and for local it is 102 out of 115 school districts. 
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Ms. Chandler stated that the state funds the School System in 3 different ways:  position allotments, dollar allotments, and categorical allotments and this slide explains the funding for the categorical allotments.  She stated that for the School System to receive Low-Wealth funding the School System must be funded by the County at no less than 95% for the last 3 prior fiscal years.  Ms. Chandler stated that in 2019-2020 the School System received a little over $1 million in low-wealth funding and in 2020-2021 it was about $880,000 and then $73,000 of that funding was moved over to COVID funding.
Dr. Carter asked Ms. Chandler to explain the possibility of the School System not being funded for low wealth.  Ms. Chandler responded that each year DPI does a formula and they look at how the county gives the school system for appropriation which is $2.6 million and they look at the last 3 years average of those 3 years to see if the county is funding at least 95% and if the county is not funding the school system at the 95% level the school system could potentially lose the low-wealth funding of $800,000 to $1 million.

Commissioner Carter asked Ms. Chandler if the COVID package was approved by the federal government this week if that would help with the low-wealth funding.  Ms. Chandler responded that she was not sure, but she thought it would go towards the federal allotments for COVID relief, but she did not think it would affect the low-wealth money.  Dr. Carter responded that she had not heard anything about low wealth in the COVID package.
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Ms. Chandler stated that this slide touches on Charter Schools and added that the $2.6 million that the County gives the School System has to be sent to Charter Schools for students that live in Caswell County that attend charter schools.  She stated that in 2019-2020 money was sent to 11 different charter schools for approximately 221 children $219,000 of the $2.6 million was sent to charter schools and in 2020-2021 $228,000 of the $2.6 million was budgeted for charter schools.
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Ms. Chandler stated that the School System’s position allotment, dollar allotment, and categorical allotment from the state are going down however the salary and benefits are increasing as well as the unfunded mandates from the state level so the school system was trying to make the most out of their money.  She stated that this was the end of her presentation and that she would be happy to answer any questions.
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Dr. Carter asked Ms. Chandler to go over the first question from the Commissioners related to funding.  She asked Ms. Chandler to go over the CARES Act funding.
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Questions from Commissioners & BOE Responses

1. Can some of the $1.4 million go towards offsetting the tax increase that will be incurred by the taxpayers for
the new school? (busses not running, drivers not being paid, etc.) No. See chart below:

State - Coronavirus Relief Funds

Federal CARES Act Elementary
and Secondary School Emergency
Relief Fund (ESSER)

Federal Governor’s Education
Emergency Relief (GEER)

Federal CARES Act Elementary
and Secondary School Emergency
Relief Fund Il (ESSER II)

$1,326,914

$822,064

$134,055

53,031,337

Allocated across 11 allotments that each have their own set of spending pa
necessary expenditures incurred due to the public health emergency with re
not be used to account for revenue shortfalls. Expired December 30, 2020.

Allocated across 3 allotments that each have their own set of spending parameters to be used for
necessary expenditures incurred due to the public health emergency with respect to COVID-19. May
not be used to supplant local and state dollars. Expires September 30, 2022

Allocated across 2 allotments that each have their own set of spending parameters to
necessary expenditures incurred due to the public health emergency with respect to C
not be used to supplant local and state dollars. Expires September 30, 2022

Planning Allotment--Allowable uses of funds related to preventing, preparing for, and responding to
COVID-19 to include addressing learning loss, preparing schools for reopening, and testing, repairing,
and upgrading projects to improve air quality in school buildings and summer learning program. HB

filed to require schools to operate a 6 week summer program for all K-12 students with no additional
funding to be provided.




Ms. Chandler stated that the Board of Education and the Board of Commissioners should have received the detailed report on expenditures related to COVID, but the slide above summarizes the different funding sources.  She stated that the largest portion of the $1.4 million that the Board of Commissioners asked about expired on December 30, 2020 and this money had to be spent or sent back to the state.  Ms. Chandler stated that some of the Federal CARES Act money will be used to replace the Chromebooks that will expire in September of 2021.  She stated that the Federal Governor’s Education Emergency Relief will be used for recreational support and to support the two new nurses at the elementary schools.  Ms. Chandler stated that the Federal CARES Act Elementary and Secondary School Emergency Relief Fund II is a planning allotment which will expire on September 30, 2023.  She stated that the House was looking into a 6 week summer program for all K-12 students with no additional funding and the reason for no additional funding was due to the receiving this $3 million in CARES Act money.  Ms. Chandler stated that this $3 million will be reserve for the summer school program if required to do that by legislation.  Dr. Carter added that it is HB-82 Summer Learning Choice for North Carolina Families if anyone wanted to review it.
Chairman Owen stated that this was Commissioner Dickerson’s question and he asked if Commissioner Dickerson had any follow up questions.  

Commissioner Dickerson stated that he was traveling for his job and was not able to view the PowerPoint presentation and asked Ms. Chandler if she would email the information to him.  Ms. Chandler responded yes sir.  Dr. Carter responded that the PowerPoint presentation could be shared with each commissioner.  Commissioner Dickerson stated that he understood that during the last 4 to 6 years that the teachers pay for the state of North Carolina has been increased through the state legislature and now North Carolina is #2 behind Georgia and he wanted to know if this information was correct.  Ms. Chandler responded that she had been with the School System for 3 years in August and in those years the teachers have only received a step increase and added that the teachers have not received any increase to the base of teachers’ scale.  Dr. Carter stated that this information could be pulled together and added that she had heard just the opposite.  Commissioner Dickerson stated that he would pull his article and forward to Dr. Carter and he asked her to send her information to him.  He asked how many Chromebooks the School System had for the students and he asked what the life expectancy of the Chromebooks.  Commissioner Dickerson also asked if there was a licensing agreement that negate the value after a certain number of years or what was the procedure.  Dr. Carter responded that the life of a Chromebook is 5 years and after this time is expires through the Google license and Google does not allow the renewal of the license after 5 years.  She added that this past year Google did allow a one-year extension to all North Carolina districts due to COVID.  Dr. Carter stated that after 5 years the School System will have to replenish those Chromebooks.  She stated that several years ago the School System was able to obtain a large grant to purchase the initial Chromebooks, but those Chromebooks are expiring now.  Dr. Carter stated that during COVID the Chromebooks have been a lifesaver to the students.  Commissioner Dickerson asked how many Chromebooks the School System does have now versus the number of students in the schools.  Dr. Carter responded that she had shared this information with the Board of Education and thought she had shared it with the Board of Commissioners and added that as of September of 2020 the school system has 2961 Chromebooks and the school system has about 2300 students but the teachers, staff, and administrators also need these Chromebooks.  She stated that the school system has 1758 Chromebooks that will expire in September of 2021.  Dr. Carter stated that with the one-year extension for 430 Chromebooks so after September 2021 the school system will have 1,633 Chromebooks in service.  She stated that the school system is looking at purchasing additional Chromebooks in September of this year.  Dr. Carter stated that 773 Chromebooks will be expiring in 2022 that will need to be replenished as well.  Commissioner Dickerson asked if the money to purchase the Chromebooks normally comes from the textbook fund.  Dr. Carter responded that this has not be allowed but this the school system talked with the representative and legislature did open textbook funds this year only to purchase Chromebooks.  She stated that the school system was able to purchase 1000 Chromebooks in May of 2020 using the state textbook funds and this was the first time the state had allowed this to happen and it was for one year only.  Commissioner Dickerson asked how much did the fund balance increase for the school system over the last year.  He asked if it was roughly $770,000.  Ms. Chandler responded that she thought it was only about $280,000.  Commissioner Dickerson asked what the total was in the school system’s fund balance.  Ms. Chandler responded that is less than $2.5 million, around $2.4 million.  Commissioner Dickerson thanked Ms. Chandler for her information.  
Chairman Owen thanked Dr. Carter and Ms. Chandler for the presentation.  He informed Dr. Carter that she did send the Board the information on the Chromebooks as well as the CARES Act spending plan.
Chairman Owen stated that since the school system is able to use CARES Act money from the state to purchase Chromebooks was there any savings in the County’s appropriation that the School Board was going to set aside to purchase Chromebooks.  Dr. Carter responded no and in fact the school system has been searching for grants to help replenish the Chromebooks.  She stated that the school system is trying to stagger the purchase of Chromebooks as well as trying to not purchase them until they are about to expire.

Commissioner Dickerson stated that he did not hear anything regarding savings on expenditures during the school shut down such as the gas for the buses, insurance savings on the vehicles, operational expenses such as utilities, etc.  He stated that he received an insurance rebate from Farm Bureau because his vehicles were not driven as much.  Commissioner Dickerson asked if Ms. Chandler could elaborate on this.  Ms. Chandler responded that the school system did not receive any money back on insurance premiums, but the school buses insurance is covered by the state through TORT insurance.  She stated that the school system did pay insurance premiums on other school vehicles.  Ms. Chandler stated that maintenance was still driving their vehicles.  She stated that utilities were down some from the prior year, but the chillers still must be run.  Ms. Chandler stated that the only insurance she was aware of that was lower was athletic insurance due to no athletics were occurring.  Commissioner Dickerson asked about the fuel expenses.  Ms. Chandler responded that last year the state gave the school system a waiver to allow for the flexibility to use transportation money to fund other things such as school nutrition.  She stated that even thought the buses were not running the school system was still providing meals to children and buses were used to transport the meals to different sites throughout the county.  Dr. Carter stated that the state provides the funds for the running of the school buses and there is a strict formula for how this money can be used.  Commissioner Dickerson asked how much in bonuses to teachers, staff, and administrators will be given with Governor Cooper’s initiative because he has heard several thousand per person.  Ms. Chandler responded that she had heard was what the Governor spoke on about the several thousand but that would be coming from the state level.  Commissioner Dickerson asked if there was any insight as to the upcoming stimulus as far as how much money would be allocated to the educational system for help during the pandemic.  Dr. Carter asked if Commissioner Dickerson could repeat the question.  Commissioner Dickerson stated that there is a $1.9 trillion stimulus package that is being discussed now and he assume there was money included to help the school system.  He stated that a lot of people are struggling like the taxpayers in Caswell County because a lot of them have lost their jobs or on reduced hours and he is concerned that the taxpayers will have to pay more taxes such as the tax increase allocated for the high school and he wanted to know if there was anything the school system could do to try to take some of this stress off the taxpayers in Caswell County.  Commissioner Dickerson stated that he would fight any type of tax increase and asked if there was a way to take this burden off the taxpayers.  He stated that he would be looking at the county budget as well as the school budget to try to find ways to save the taxpayers money.  Commissioner Dickerson asked if the school system had looked in the federal government’s proposed stimulus to help with this endeavor.  Dr. Carter asked Ms. Chandler if this was what she was referring to earlier with the $3 million with the Federal CARES Act money.  Ms. Chandler responded that she thought Commissioner Dickerson was referring to what is being proposed with the federal government now with the upcoming stimulus.  Commissioner Dickerson stated that Ms. Chandler was correct, it is the upcoming stimulus what is being proposed now.  He was hoping that someone from the school system had seen the figures included in this stimulus.  Dr. Carter responded that the school system has only received information on the Federal CARES Act which is the $3 million.  Commissioner Dickerson stated that the stimulus is a work in progress, and he was sure that something would be passed.  
Dr. Carter asked if she could follow up with Commissioner Dickerson regarding teachers’ salaries.  She stated that the National Education information as of June 30, 2020 stated that the average teacher salary in North Carolina was $54,682 which is 30th in the nation.  Commissioner Dickerson responded that this would be for the whole United States and he was talking about the southeastern part of the United States and the articles that he read was talking about that area.  He added that North Carolina would never be able to keep up with New York or California or even Charlotte/Mecklenburg or Wake County because they bring in a lot more tax money than Caswell County can ever bring in.  Dr. Carter stated that the teachers’ salaries are the same from the state, but the supplements make the difference.  Commissioner Dickerson responded that he should have been clearer, this was based on the supplement request from the School Board.  Dr. Carter asked to advance the slide presentation to that questions from the Board of Education.
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Dr. Carter stated that one of the questions the Board of Education has is the Board of Commissioners position on teacher supplements and added that at the last appropriation from the county was in 2018-2018 in the amount of $300,000.  She stated that this question came from Ms. Blackwell and Mr. Battle.  Dr. Carter stated that the slide shares the amounts that other districts pay for teacher supplements.  She stated that Commissioner Dickerson was correct in the fact that Caswell is surrounded by higher wealth districts and that can be seen in the supplement amounts but added that even the lower wealth districts provide some sort of supplement to the teachers.  Dr. Carter stated that this aligns with the teacher turnover rate and Caswell is higher than the state average.  She stated that when the teachers are asked why they are leaving many times it is because of the lack of a supplement, sometimes it is because they are moving out of state, sometimes it’s family reasons, etc.  Dr. Carter stated that Caswell has a problem with maintaining teachers.  Commissioner Dickerson agreed with Dr. Carter that the teachers are very important and that everyone wants to see the schools succeed ad for the children to be educated but supplements require money and money requires taxes on the taxpayers in Caswell and asking taxpayers who have been laid off and in the middle of an economic pandemic to pay more taxes when they have had their taxes increase several times over the last 7 years in addition to the tax increase to pay for the new high school.  He stated that this is not the time to increase taxes.  Commissioner Dickerson stated that he was not trying to take a shot at the school system but Dr. Carter down to the administration and teachers have received their pay during the time of the pandemic and this cannot be said about the taxpayers that support the system in Caswell County.  He stated that the boards should be ashamed of themselves for even thinking about asking the taxpayers to pay more money during this economic downturn.
Dr. Carter stated that the Board of Education had other questions on the Power Point if the Board of Commissioners would like to hear those as well.  Chairman Owen responded that the other questions could be reviewed and then the Board of Education questions can be reviewed.

Chairman Owen asked if the other Commissioners had any more questions about the Power Point presentation.  He stated that he had a question, but it did not pertain to the presentation.  Chairman Owen stated that a couple of years ago the county appropriated $50,000 to help students who wanted to go into teaching and he wanted to know if these funds were put into any special program, had the funds been used, any students taken advantage of this money.  Dr. Carter responded that this was one of the questions on the PowerPoint and she asked Mr. Smith to go to that slide.
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Dr. Carter stated that the Board of Education voted at its last board meeting to create a student scholarship fund with the Community Foundation.  She stated that these funds will stay in Caswell County and the funds will be used for Caswell County graduates.  Dr. Carter stated that the Community Foundation will yield 5% interest of 3.75% yearly which could be up to $1875 that could be used for scholarships.  She stated that at the school board meeting today the Board of Education will be looking the exact rubric for this scholarship.  Dr. Carter stated that the Board of Education had decided that it would only be for BYSHS graduates and the field of study would still need to be finalized but she thought it would be in the field of education.  Chairman W. Owen stated that the Board of Education had discussed giving 2 scholarships a year in the amount of $900.00.
Chairman Owen asked if there would be a stipulation on the scholarship that the students will have to return to Caswell County to teach for a period of time or could this be done.  Dr. Carter responded that the Board of Education has not made that decision of yet.  She stated that something will have to be worked out as far as how the money will be returned if the students do not return to Caswell County because that would be hard to track.  Dr. Carter stated that the comment was made that only a graduate who lives in Caswell County can be awarded this scholarship.  She stated that the student may change their major.  Chairman Owen stated that he hoped that this would be one of the things that the Board of Education would investigate especially if the student changes majors.

Commissioner Jefferies asked that the clerk read the motion on how this money was supposed to be appropriated.  Chairman Owen asked the clerk if she had that information.  The clerk stated that Commissioner Jefferies had called her and asked for her to look this information up.  She stated that the scholarship was discussing during budget workshop meetings held on June 12, 2019, June 14, 2019, and June 17, 2019 and added that one of the things that was discussed was that it be awarded to one student and that that student would come back to Caswell County to teach a certain amount of years but it was also discussed that a committee would be formed with a commissioner, board of education member, Dr. Carter and Bryan Miller to go through the details of the scholarship.  The clerk stated that a motion was never made but it was discussed during the budget meetings on what the Board expected to come out of this money that would be given to the Board of Education.  Commissioner Owen stated that he had those minutes, but he did not bring them with him today.  He knew there was a consensus on the amount in the budget minutes.  Chairman Owen asked Commissioner Jefferies if he had any other comments.  Commissioner Jefferies stated that he did not have any more comments, but he would like to see the money spent the way the Board of Commissioners appropriated the money.

Commissioner Carter stated that several years ago the Board of Commissioners voted to give $50,000 to recruit math and science teachers and he wanted to know if that was still in place.  He stated that Commissioner Hall or Commissioner Jefferies may have more information on this.  (Commissioner Hall’s audio was very distorted.)
Mr. Miller stated that the Board of Commissioners did have a lot of discussion regarding the $50,000 and different ways it could be used but in the end it was his recollection that the Board of Commissioners appropriated $50,000 to the Board of Education.  He stated that the Board of Education requested the $50,000 to continue with the scholarship fund and it was paid from the County’s finance department to the Board of Education and the BoE has created the scholarship fund somewhat based around the criteria given by the Board of Commissioners.  Mr. Miller stated that there was supposed to be a committee formed to discuss the usage of the $50,000 with a commissioner and himself and the commissioner at the time was Sterling Carter and the meeting were in the process of beginning and Commissioner Carter left the Board so the committee kind of fell through the cracks.  He stated that he would have to leave the meeting but if anyone had any questions to please email him and he would respond to those as soon as he could.  (At 10:00 a.m. Bryan Miller left the meeting.)

Chairman Owen stated that he thought what Commissioner Carter was talking about was a bonus allocation or for signing on for math and science teachers.  Commissioner Carter responded that it was a $50,000 allocation for a signing on bonus for math and science teachers.  Chairman Owen stated that this was a one-time allocation and he asked if Dr. Carter had a response to this.  Dr. Carter responded that the school system still has an allocation for hard to fill positions, but she did not have that amount in front of her.  Ms. Chandler stated that in back in 2014-2015 the Board of Commissioners gave the Board of Education $50,000 for sign on bonuses for math and EC positions which were hard to fill at that time but this was the only year it was given.  She stated that since that time the school system had used its federal funds to fund those sign on bonuses which is $1000 for regular positions and $2000 for math, science, and EC.  Commissioner Carter stated that he was not aware that it was only for one year, he thought this had continued to be allocated.  Chairman Owen responded that it was only budgeted for one year.
Chairman Owen asked if there were any more questions on the financial statements.

Commissioner Jefferies asked what was going to happen to the $50,000 that was allocated for scholarships.  He stated that that it was his understanding when he voted that a committee would be formed and the $50,000 would be given to one student and that student would have to come back to Caswell County to teach for a certain amount of years and he wanted to know what was going to be done about this.  Chairman Owen responded that he did not think it was ever said that it would only be one student, but it may have been mentioned.  He added that this money was allocated in a previous years’ budget so the money has been appropriated to the Board of Education and the Board of Education has taken that money and made a scholarship fund with the Community Foundation and the Board of Education will work on the stipulations on how this scholarship will be awarded.  Chairman Owen stated that scholarship would be awarded to BYHS graduates who plan to go into the education field.  He stated that the Board of Commissioners did not have an appropriation this year for that money.
Commissioner Dickerson stated that he appreciated the presentation, but he had to leave the meeting.

(At 10:07 a.m. Commissioner Dickerson left the meeting.)

Chairman Owen turned the meeting over to Chairman W. Owen and Dr. Carter to continue with the questions from the Board of Commissioners and Board of Education.
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Re Srplﬂm&@sester, what was the online absentee rate?

" The average daily absentee rate is 7.71% for the 2020-2021 school year. The average daily
attendance rate was 92.29% through January 27, 2021.

2. If the?online absentee rate was too high, how will the School Board address this
issue?

»  Attendance rates have been and continue to be monitored carefully.

*  Teachers and school staff have worked diligently to implement engaging activities and
incentives to encourage in class participation throughout the day.

»  Students who are chronically absent or not participating in class are receiving letters
home to parents and continue to receive support to try to engage in online classes.

» In addition to teachers and principals, school counselors are reaching out to families, as ‘
well as the school social worker. \

»  School resource officers are conducting wellness checks on students and families.
»  School staff utilizes many varied forms of communication including traditional postal

service mail, telephone, email, text, alert now messages, social media apps private
messages, and other available online messaging services.

Question from BOE:
How is the BOC going to help CCS if the absentee rate is still high when schools open?





Dr. Carter stated that one of the questions received was about the absentee rate of students during COVID.  She stated that the teachers and administrators have been doing a great job trying the get the students online or through flash drives or on the telephone.  Dr. Carter stated that staff had been very accommodating to students so that they can get the academic achievement they need.  She stated that the attendance rate is 92.29% as of January.  Dr. Carter stated that the attendance guidelines are still being followed and letters are being sent out.
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Reaching out to students and families to create opportunities for support and notify parents of student pre
Pre assessments and analysis of student learning data to address student weaknesses and learning gaps
Daily small group instruction and remediation to assist students in instructional needs

Small group and individual tutoring offered by subject area

At risk students have been identified, are monitored, and are offered added support

School administrators are utilizing all staff possible to provide the maximum amount of remediation sessions
Individual remediation and intervention provided as appropriate through the Multi Tiered Systems of Support (
Extra time for assignment submission during the fall semester

Principals have utilized individual contracts and agreements for special circumstances to assist students in cat*ghi
needed \

Parent meetings and virtual parent conferences to inform parents of expectations and support available
Schools have encouraged the use of mobile Hotspots to encourage as much participation in live instruction 2
Summer program opportunities to include high school credit recovery options and K-8 math and readi

Embedded spiral review throughout the course/subject area




Dr. Carter stated that the next question was what the School Board is doing or planning to do to catch up the students who are falling behind.  She stated that one of the things that was already been discussed before HB82 was to use some of the COVID money and the federal funds that could be shifted to offer some summer programs based on the EOGs and based on the information about more stimulus money there is an indication that this will occur.  Dr. Carter stated that ongoing tutoring was currently in place and some are these are after school and some are during school.  She stated that once the schools get back to some type of normal there will be additional needs for tutorials and support as well as for social and emotional learning.  Dr. Carter stated that one of the schools is offering Parent nights once a month to provide some support for parents as well.
Commissioner Oestreicher stated that he had a follow up question on the question about students falling behind.  He stated that was a very impressive list of tasks and programs given in the slide that were being done but he wanted to know how these tasks and programs would be measured to show if the programs were being effective.  Dr. Carter responded that Commissioner Oestreicher is correct and that all these things could be done but if staff is not measuring the continued improvement it does not evaluate the program itself.  She stated that these things are being tracked and the students’ achievement rates are being kept on charts and graphs as far as those on grade level and those not on grade level and those that are not on grade level they are being looked at to see what can be done to get them on grade level.  Dr. Carter stated that MTSS (multi-tiered system and success) is a model that North Carolina schools are using, and it being stressed to use this model.  Commissioner Oestreicher stated that in follow up meetings with the Board of Education it would be good to see how effective these programs have been and to see the measurements.
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B%BQH&%%MN Board doing or planning to do to make sure the seniors are
whlfre they need to be? Don’t want the Seniors to have a false hope when starting
college.

»  Cross-referencing of seniors to see who are at-risk and create tailored support for these
seniors.

»  Continual contacts have been made with at-risk seniors to encourage them to attend
tutoring in the subject areas of needed support.

»  Consistent monitoring of at-risk seniors and priority have been given to seniors with a
focus on credits needed to graduate.

»  Some seniors received additional support such as credit recovery to help them prepare fo
graduation.

=

»  Some seniors schedules were adjusted for additional support towards graduation which
may have included changing an elective.

»  Parent contacts have been made to increase support with student encouragement and
motivation towards graduation.

Question from BOE:

How is class of 2021 different from class of 2020, class of 2020’s senior year was cut short there was no
warning, CCS had to invent virtual/online classes. THey are now in college and doing fine. Why were you
not concerned with the class of 20207 My point of this question is we are further along this school year than
when COVID shut us down abruptly.





Dr. Carter stated that the next question was what is the School Board doing or planning to do to make sure the seniors are where they need to be?  Do not want the seniors to have a false hope when starting college and she agreed with this.  She stated that she has been in constant communication with the high school and Mr. Stokes and the staff there have been doing a wonderful job working with PCC and making sure the seniors are where they need to be.  Dr. Carter stated that there was a question from Ms. Stanley which was “How is the class of 2021 difference from class of 2020, the class of 2020’s senior year was cut short, there was no warning,  Caswell County schools had to invent virtual/online classes.  They are now in college and doing fine.  Why were you not concerned with the class of 2020?  My point is we are further along this school year than when COVID shut us down abruptly.”
Chairman Owen stated that he had a question on this area.  He asked if the school system had a percentage of how many students did virtual learning.  Dr. Carter responded that she did have that figure, but she did not have that off the top of her head, but it was close to 50/50.  She stated that she could get the information and send to the Board.  Dr. Carter asked if this was for students that are returning.  Chairman Owen stated that he wanted to know the percentage of virtual classes versus picking up flash drives.  Dr. Carter responded that this is rated differently because with virtual the attendance is monitored based on showing up for the classes but with flash drive students it is based on the schoolwork that is turned in.  She stated that as the students move back into school flash drives will no longer be an option because it will be virtual or in school participation.  Chairman Owen asked if the virtual once back in school would be a live virtual.  Dr. Carter responded that this was correct.  
Chairman Owen asked if the Board had any other questions on this.  He stated that he knew that Commissioner Hall had some questions but he would need to send those in so the Board of Education could reply.  Dr. Carter stated absolutely.
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6. What has been done for students with special needs?
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In addition to all services available above for all students , EC students continued to
receive specialized designed instruction during remote learning based on their
Individual Education Plan.

All students with IEPs had Remote Learning Contingency Plans (RLCP), which are
specialized plans for any time remote services may be required. The RLCPs were
developed at the beginning of the year (with periodic reviews) to address the individual
services that students would receive during remote instruction.

EC staff continue to monitor the progress of students with IEPs. Progress monitoring
data is used to support the needs of the students and will support future discussions if
additional services may be needed for individual students who may not have made
adequate progress towards their IEP goals




Dr. Carter stated the next question was What has been done for students with special needs?  She stated that Mr. Showalter has been working closely with staff and IEPs and he is making sure that these students are receiving the services even while they are in remote learning.  Dr. Carter stated that all students with IEPs have Remote Learning Contingency Plans and these students can return back to school 5 days a week if they so choose and many students have chosen not to return back to school.
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8. How many people remain on the payroll with the School System? Number of staff
before COVID and after COVID.

» January 2020 -- 480 employees received paychecks including substitutes and
BOE members.

» January 2021 -- 355 employees received paychecks including substitutes and
BOE members. Bus drivers are the only employees not receiving checks at this
time.




Dr. Carter stated the next question was How many people remain on payroll with the School System?  Number of staff before COVID and after COVID.  She stated that staff looked at January for both years and there were 480 employees in January of 2020 and 355 in January of 2021 and the difference in these numbers are the bus drivers as well as substitutes.
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Dr. Carter stated that the next set of questions are questions that the Board of Education has for the Board of Commissioners.  She stated that the teacher supplements is something a couple of board members asked about and this was mentioned earlier and there is a great need for these supplements to keep the teachers here.
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2. What is the status of broadband internet for the WHOLE county?
a. How are you going to help make it affordable for Caswell County residents?

3. Are you willing to meet on a quarterly basis? If so, can a schedule be developed?

4. Will you be providing board members with the responses you have compiled?




Dr. Carter stated that the question on broadband was from Ms. Stanley.  Chairman Owen responded that he wished that the county manager could have stayed in the meeting because he has a lot more information on this.  He stated that the counties cannot provide internet service itself by statute, but the counties can pay for infrastructure, but this would cost millions of dollars and Caswell County does not have this.  Chairman Owen stated that the GREAT grant and a federal grant has identified areas in Caswell County that have no internet or very subpar internet.  He stated that these grants will go to companies that will come into those specific areas only and provide internet service and anything beyond those areas will be on the company itself.  Chairman Owen stated that he did not have the maps to show but he would be glad to send those maps to the Board of Education.  He stated that the county cannot regulate the amount that is charged for internet service.  Chairman Owen stated that the county is still working with the state representatives to try to get more money for internet throughout Caswell County.
Chairman Owen asked if there were any more questions.  Dr. Carter responded that Ms. Stanley had another question, the areas that were identified as no internet or low internet do those areas have satellites as internet connections.  Chairman Owen responded that he was not sure if this was included or not, but he would find that information out.  He stated that the areas are not serve by a broadband provider.  Chairman Owen stated that he would get the information to the School Board.
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2. What is the status of broadband internet for the WHOLE county?
a. How are you going to help make it affordable for Caswell County residents?

3. Are you willing to meet on a quarterly basis? If so, can a schedule be developed?

4. Will you be providing board members with the responses you have compiled?




Dr. Carter stated that Mr. Battle wanted to know if the Board of Commissioners and the Board of Education could meet on a regular basis and if so, he suggested developing a schedule for those meetings.  Chairman Owen responded that the boards could meet on a quarterly basis and suggested that Dr. Carter get with the county manager to set those meetings up.  He stated that the quarterly meetings would be welcomed.
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2. What is the status of broadband internet for the WHOLE county?
a. How are you going to help make it affordable for Caswell County residents?

3. Are you willing to meet on a quarterly basis? If so, can a schedule be developed?

4. Will you be providing board members with the responses you have compiled?




Dr. Carter asked that the questions that could not be responded to verbally would be responded to and sent to her so that she could share the responses to the Board of Education.

Dr. Carter stated that the Board of Education had one more question.

Chairman W. Owen asked if it is necessary will the Board of Commissioners help the School System provide for the students the summer program.  He stated that the school system had some funds, but it would depend on the number of students that will be attending the summer program and the school system may need funding for this.  Chairman Owen responded that the county would try to help with the summer program, but the County did have limited funds as well.  He shared with the Board of Education that when the county increases taxes by 1 penny it only brings in $146,000 and the next lowest county in North Carolina brings in about $300,000 for 1 penny.  Chairman Owen stated that the county does not have a lot of revenue coming in, but the Board of Commissioner will do what it can help the Board of Education.  He asked Chairman W. Owen and Dr. Carter to keep the Board of Commissioners informed so the Board can have discussions on this.  Chairman W. Owen stated that during the last year the Board of Education has had to make some tough decisions and he knew the Commissioners had to make some tough decisions but every decision the Board of Education made was based on the belief of providing a good education, providing a safe environment, and every member of the Board of Education works hard at making the best decisions.  Chairman Owen concurred with Chairman W. Owen and he added that he realized that difficult decisions had to be made over the last year and the Board of Commissioners had to make some tough decisions and are still getting complaints about those decisions and no one was prepared for what happened over the last year.  Chairman Owen stated that he personally thought the Board of Education made good decisions based on the information it had and he appreciated the job that was done.  He stated that the primary focus on the boards meeting was to make sure the children were being taken care of and the Board of Commissioners wants to help the Board of Education with the education of the county’s students.  Chairman Owen stated that the Board of Commissioners is willing to do what can be done but the funds are limited but the Board wants the children to succeed just as much as the Board of Education.  Chairman W. Owen stated that he appreciated that.
Chairman Owen asked if there were any more questions.

Dr. Carter thanked Ms. Chandler for preparing the presentation.  Chairman Owen asked Dr. Carter if the presentation could be emailed to the Board or clerk.  Dr. Carter stated that she would have Ms. Kimrey to send the presentation to the clerk.
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Chairman Owen stated that the Board of Commissioners received questions from residents of the county and if the Board of Education was not prepared to answer those questions it is okay to say that and get the information back to the Board of Commissioners.  He stated that Commissioner McVey had a couple questions and turned the meeting over to Commissioner McVey.

Commissioner McVey stated that he had a lot of constituents on his end of the county to present questions to him and with him not being on the Board of Education he told the constituents that he would presented the questions to the Board of Education at this meeting.  He stated that he understood that Dr. Carter gave a presentation on students failing and only gave the percentage at BY and no other numbers for the other schools but no details were given on what the students were failing in and he asked if Dr. Carter could give those details.  Dr. Carter responded that the school system has this listed out by grades but it would depend because she was not able to say one particular class because the students are accessed it whatever class they are in but she did say that every class is monitored and the students that are failing are being targeted.  She stated that the school system is looking at each individual student and what that student may be failing.
Commissioner McVey stated that he had a list of questions and he was sure that some of the questions have been addressed today but he wanted to go over the list so the constituents will hear their questions.  He stated that he was concerned over the number of teachers leaving the county especially the homegrown teachers who were born and raised here and from what he understood from Dr. Carter the number one reason for them leaving is the supplement and he asked Dr. Carter to elaborate on this.  Dr. Carter responded that she would be glad to elaborate on this question.  She stated that the teacher turnover rate in Caswell is higher than the state average and they have asked the teachers why they are leaving.  Dr. Carter stated that in many cases it has been due to retirement and the stress of COVID has pushing many of the veteran teachers to leave because of the turn in instruction as well as the risk factor involved.  She stated that some of the teachers have moved out of state to get a $10,000 sign on bonus as well as a supplement.  Dr. Carter stated that she understood funding but the best way to help the students in the classroom it would be to have continuity in teacher instruction so something has to be provided to the teachers to let them know that Caswell is competitive to other counties.  She stated that it is very difficult for the school system to keep its teachers and whether a teacher lives in the county or not the teachers are within driving distance to get a supplement.
Chairman Owen stated that he understood this because the County faces the very same thing with the county’s employees and they can go to the next county over and get $7,000 to $9,000 more in salary so he understood what Dr. Carter was saying.  He stated that he thought the Board would give the money for supplements if the money was there but the year it was stopped the county had a budget deficit of around $1 million and money had to be found to fund the budget.

Commissioner Oestreicher stated that as a follow up to Dr. Carter, he stated that examples are powerful and easy to understand but he would be more interested in a total or summarized picture of exactly why the teachers left and the total amount of the teachers leaving such as 20% are leaving due to a better salary offer, 20% due to spouse’s job relocated, etc.  He stated that this would be highly instructive in developing a remedy and would make the point for the supplements.

Commissioner McVey stated the next question he had from constituents was if the school system was going to put the children that have been working all year online in the same classes with the children that have been using flash drives or not online.  Dr. Carter responded that it would depend because every situation will not be the same across the school district due to the number of students that are virtual, number of students that opt to attend in person, as well as the number of teachers in that grade level or course.  She stated that every classroom, every grade span, and the number of teachers and then determine what is needed for the students and teachers.  Dr. Carter stated that information is back from the parents and staff is calling the parents that information was not received from so this is being looked at and worked on.  She stated that she has told the principals to see what would work best for each grade level or each course and to go from there.
Chairman McVey stated that next question was what happened to all the teacher workdays and snow days built into the calendar since the children have had to do schoolwork the days that it snowed.  Dr. Carter responded that the school system did not have snow days and added that in the state of North Carolina students are promoted based upon the number of hours, 1025 hours of instruction, or it is based on the number of days, 181 days, in a calendar year and Caswell County uses the 1025 hours of instruction.  She stated that as in the past there are teacher workdays.  Dr. Carter stated that the school system has not lost anything.  She stated that the workdays this past Thursday and Friday was to allow for the teachers to set up their classrooms.  Dr. Carter stated that the students are not in the classroom any more than they should.
Commissioner McVey stated that the next question he had he thought Dr. Carter had already answered, what is the plan to get the kids caught up since they have missed a whole year of instruction.  Dr. Carter responded that she thought she had answered that with the summer opportunities and the remediation as well as looking at the students’ IEPs and making referrals as need but this will take some time and this will be addressed in the budget such as an additional of a social worker to handle the emotion needs of the students.

Dr. Carter stated that Ms. Stanley stated that there is a misunderstanding that because the school system has been virtual the students are behind and they knew that some students don’t perform well virtually but there are students that do perform well virtual.  Dr. Carter stated that in talking with the principals they are seeing the same students that were struggling in the classroom also struggling virtually.  She hoped that there was not a thought that just because the students were learning virtually, they were falling behind because many of the students are striving.  Dr. Carter stated that virtual learning is no different than homeschooling.

Chairman Owen asked when the school system was going to help the grandparents like himself who are having to do this regularly.  He stated that it has been a challenge and added that that it was great that his wife was a schoolteacher and does very well with it.  Chairman Owen stated that there are so many things that come into play when dealing with virtual learning that he has noticed.
Commissioner McVey stated that next question has been answered but he was going to ask it anyway, what happened to the COVID money given to the school system since nothing has been done to prepare for kids to come back to school.  Dr. Carter responded that she certainly disagreed with not preparing for the kids to come back because that is what the school system has been doing all along.  She argued with that last comment because she could not say just how hard everyone is working with the students, for the students, teaching as well as preparing for the students to return.  She stated that the school system has been preparing for the students return since the beginning of COVID money.
Commissioner McVey stated the next question and he reminded the Board of Education that the questions come from constituents, why is it on January 25th students couldn’t go back even hybrid and now the students are going back 4 days a week, why not start with the hybrid and then move to 4 or 5 days just to work everything out, what is the difference between now and then.  Dr. Carter responded that on January 25th the big concern was the percentage of positivity rates in the county were an indicator but what was the overall indicator of staying virtual which was her recommendation was the number of staff that was either positive or quarantined.  She stated that right after that and yes it did coincide with legislation but she could show the data that there was a tremendous drop in staff in quarantine, it went from double digits to single digits.  Dr. Carter stated that she felt the school system was in a good place for the students to return because of the low number of staff being in quarantine.
Commissioner McVey stated that he only had a couple more questions, why is it so hard to rent the civic center, even before the high school construction people have said that they had to jump through hoops to rent the place.  From 2018 to 2020 there was a 68% increase in price, 2018 to 2019 there was a 12% increase, from 2019 to 2020 there was a 49% increase.  People that have businesses here are leaving and going to other counties and using their venues because they could not rent the civic center.  When they do rent it, there is an argument about something.  Dr. Carter responded that she could say that the school system loses around or lost year before COVID $30,000 on civic center costs because they still use utilities, janitorial services, etc.  She stated that the process for renting the civic center was streamlined because they call, fill out a form, put down a deposit if available, and then use it.  Dr. Carter stated that individuals do have to have insurance and every venue that she was aware of requires that.  She stated that from the study on the rental fees the civic center was still well below many other venues close to the county so she did not think it was accurate to say the cost is out of reach.  Dr. Carter stated that if someone is having problems renting the civic center to let her know.  She stated that during COVID it is not being rented and also because the civic center is now currently, during the construction on the high school, is the central office for BY but once COVID is over the civic center will be available on weekends.  Dr. Carter stated that the civic center has had a new sound system installed, chairs have been upgraded, and a new lighting system installed through a grant.  She thought it may have been someone who could not rent it due to COVID.  Commissioner McVey stated that the next question and Dr. Carter answered it, why can it not be rented during construction during the week and he understood it was because the offices were in there.  Dr. Carter responded that the nurses are in the small kitchenette, the school media library is in the small conference room, so it is being used by the high school.
Chairman W. Owen asked Commissioner McVey to have his constituents to email a board member or Dr. Carter.  He stated that the emails that the board receives are sent to Dr. Carter and they are responded to by either Dr. Carter or whoever is responsible for that area and this may save that person from having to wait a long period of time to get an answer to a question.

Dr. Carter stated that before COVID the school system wrote and received a $25,000 grant for the civic center from the Dan River Foundation and the school system is hoping to promote the arts and the purpose of the grant was to hire a grants consultant to hopefully promote the arts through education and she hoped that the civic center would be used more for the arts performances in addition to what it is currently being used for.  
Chairman W. Owen stated that he understood that Chairman Owen and Commissioner McVey have been knocked out of the virtual meeting and are trying to reconnect so he asked if any of the other commissioners had a question while everyone was waiting for them to reconnect.

Commissioner Oestreicher stated that there was discussion and a decision made to spend the money to construct a field house that would be used as temporary classrooms and he wanted to know if this was a good decision and how has it gone so far.  Dr. Carter responded that the building was being used as temporary classrooms.  She stated that teachers are using the classrooms for virtual learning and recently it was used for on sight testing.  Commissioner Oestreicher wanted to know if this construction stayed on budget.  Dr. Carter responded that the temporary classrooms have been finalized and it was either slightly under budget or on budget, but it was not over budget.  Commissioner Oestreicher stated that this was very good news.  
Chairman Owen stated that if there were no more question the meeting could be adjourned.  He thanked the Board of Education for all the answers they gave today and added that the Board of Commissioners would get answers to the Board of Education that was not answered today in writing as soon as the county manager is back in the office.

Commissioner McVey thanked Dr. Carter for answering his questions.

Commissioner Carter thanked Dr. Carter and Ms. Chandler for the presentation and added that it was very thorough.  He added that he thought it would be great if both boards could work together on a quarterly basis and it would be beneficial to everyone.

ADJOURNMENT

At 11:06 a.m. Chairman Owen adjourned the Board of Commissioners meeting.
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